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C.APRIL.16

Market Drayton Town Council

Minutes of an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 28 April 2016 at 7.15pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Frogmore Road, Market Drayton.

PRESENT: Councillors: R Aldcroft (Mayor), J Beckett, T Beckett, J Cadwallader, D. M. Erwin, D.S.  Erwin, S Glover, R Hughes, D Minnery, L Ridgway, R Smith and M Whittle.
Also present: 1 member of the public.
Clerk:

Town Clerk & Assistant Town Clerk.
16.364.EC
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received and accepted from Councillor J. Gough.
16.365.EC
DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS


There were no pecuniary interests declared.

16.366.EC
MINUTES
Councillor Minnery expressed concern about agreeing minutes where the press and the public had been excluded for reasons of confidentiality.
Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Ridgway seconded and it was RESOLVED:

For the Town Clerk to look in to the matter of agreeing confidential minutes.
Councillor D. S. Erwin proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:
To agree and confirm the minutes of an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 24 September 2015.

Councillor D. Minnery proposed, Councillor J. Cadwallader seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree and confirm the minutes of a Council meeting held on 18 February 2016.
Councillor Ridgway asked if the Clerk had received clarification from the Monitoring Officer at Shropshire Council about item 16.309.C. Where Councillor Whittle had said the monitoring officer had told him the meeting was illegal and should be struck from the record.
The Clerk said she has received clarification from the Monitoring Officer who has assured her that he had not said what Councillor Whittle had reported to the Council.
Councillor D. Minnery proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED with 1 abstention:

To agree and confirm the minutes of an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 24 March 2016.

16.367.EC
CHARGES FOR THE USE OF TOWN HALL EQUIPMENT
Councillor Ridgway proposed, Councillor Hughes seconded and it was proposed: 
To make a charge of £10.00 per item photocopied or scanned.

Councillor Cadwallader asked how the Councillors had arrived at £10.00.
Councillor Hughes said it is not a service the Town Council should be offering; there are other places in the town that offers this service.

Councillor Whittle disagreed with the proposal he said the Council should be helping the public where it can.
Councillor Cadwallader suggested that the Council should not photocopy or scan for anyone.

The Chairman said under the rules of Freedom of Information Act the Council must supply copies of certain items. He said the Clerk had spent a lot of time recently with a FOI request.
Councillor Cadwallader said he understands; however the item should have been made clearer for members to understand.

Councillor Whittle said members of the public that request minutes being printed off should have the right to ask and not be charged for this service.

Councillor Glover asked if there was any references from other authorities; do they offer this service and what do they charge.

Councillor Ridgway said many people have their own way of accessing the Town Council business, the Library offers a very cheap service for printing.
Councillor Minnery said he had no objection to the principle of charging  and understands the frustration of time being spent on FOI requests but he needs more time to consider this item.
Councillor Cadwallader agreed with Councillor Minnery and said more clarification is needed.
The Chairman went to the vote:

2 For

2 Abstentions

6 Against

The motion was lost

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED with 7 votes for, 4 votes against and 1 abstention:

To check what other Councils charge for photocopying and scaning of documents.

16.368.EC
EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC
Councillor Minnery proposed, Councillor Ridgway seconded and it was RESOLVED:
That in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted which will involve the likely disclosure of exempt information relating to establishment and contractual matters as defined in Part 1 of Schedule12a Local Government Act 1972 and pursuant to the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 the public and press be temporarily excluded from the meeting and they are instructed to withdraw.
A member of the public left the Chamber.

16.369.EC
THE ‘ZONE’ PROJECT
Councillor Hughes informed members that he has been working alongside the Senior Community Enablement Officer at Shropshire Council on this project.
He said he can confirm that the Lottery bid has been won and the Council have been awarded £357,000. He stressed that this information must be kept confidential until 10 May; if this information is leaked it would mean we lose the grant as it forms part of the contract.
He said up to now the Town Council have not been charged for the many hours worked by the SC officer but feels that to move the project forward quickly the Council needs to think about paying her for her time.  He said the Town Council have not got the resources or time to carry out the huge job of proceeding with the project alone and would like to suggest asking SC for Nicola Fisher’s expertise on a more formal footing at a cost to this Council.
Councillor Hughes said the Council have not budgeted for this cost, so a sum of £5,000 would need to be taken from general reserves to cover the cost of having the officer work on the ‘Zone’ one day a week for the next 6 months.
Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Minnery seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:
To make a virement from general reserves to the Community and Governance budget of £5,000 to pay for the SC officer to work on the ‘Zone’ project.
Councillor Whittle congratulated both Councillor Hughes and Nicola Fisher for all their hard work in achieving the lottery grant.  However, he thought members should have been informed earlier about the project and not kept in the dark.
Councillor Hughes said any member is free to ask questions at meetings about the bid.
The Mayor was concerned about spending £5,000 from reserves because only one Councillor knew about the grant application and he would have liked more time to think it over.
Councillor Hughes apologized and said nothing could be disclosed because of the confidentiality nature of the bid.
Councillor Ridgway said the Mayor’s comments were unfair.  He said a lot of time and effect had been put into the bid by Councillor Hughes and Nicola Fisher. He said the benefits for the town far out way the cost of £5,000. 
The Mayor said he accepts the benefits but would have liked more information.
Councillor Cadwallader suggested agreeing to support the principle of money for the officer but to be approved by the Finance and General Purposes Committee.
Councillor Ridgway wanted to clarify that winning a lottery grant is very difficult there was no secrets being kept from members about it and there have been discussions about it at previous meetings.

Councillor Hughes said if the money is not agreed, there is no one else to do the work and he would have to notify the lottery tomorrow to turn down the grant.

The Mayor said members could have had better communication but thanked Councillor Hughes and the Senior Community Officer for all their hard work.
16.370.EC
CEMETERY
Councillor Hughes said the Town Council took over the running of the cemetery from the Burial Board in 2003.
He said there was a license in place for the local Undertaker to use the chapel of rest and mortuary at the cemetery at a cost of £10.00 per year.  The 15 year license was made in 1999 and expired in 2014 the previous Clerk never made the Council aware of the expiry date.
Once it was noticed that the licence had expired the Undertaker came to the office and agreed to pay a sum of £5,000 p.a. for the chapel of rest and mortuary.
The Clerk asked the solicitors to draw up the appropriate documents and this is when it was discovered that there was no title or deeds for the cemetery.
The Solicitor investigated further and discovered the cemetery belonged to Market Drayton Joint Burial Board.  
Councillor Hughes said he has looked on the Public Records website and had discovered in July last year the undertaker using the Chapel of Rest has been brought out by another company.  The Council were unaware of this happening.

The solicitor contacted the Clerk to inform her the new owners have sent them a cheque for payment for last year’s rent and the first quarter for this year. 
Councillor Hughes said the whole situation is a mess and needs sorting out properly. Both the title to the cemetery and a lease for the new Undertakers.

Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Ridgway seconded and it was RESOLVED:



To secure the title on the Cemetery.

To go ahead and get two rental values on the Chapel of Rest and Mortuary from the district valuer and a commercial valuer to ensure the Town Council charge appropriately for the rent.
Councillor Hughes said the Council have been using a local firm of solicitors but they have a conflict of interest as they have also being acting for the Undertakers. 
The Clerk was recommended a local solicitor who did not belong to the same firm and has had preliminary talks with him about arranging the lease.

Councillor Minnery said he knows of this man and he is highly thought of.
Councillor Hughes proposed, Councillor Minnery seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To use the independent solicitor the Clerk has contacted, to draw up a lease for the chapel of rest and mortuary. 
Councillor Hughes said he will visit the archives in Shrewsbury and have a look back in the minutes so that we can move forward with the tenancy agreement.
The meeting concluded at 8.08pm.
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